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BRISBANE PLANNING COMMISSION

Minutes of December 18, 2008

Special Meeting

CALL TO ORDER


Acting Chairperson Munir called the meeting to order at 7:35 p.m.

ROLL CALL


Present:
Commissioners Hunter, Lentz, Munir, and Parker

Arrived Late:
Chairperson Maturo (arrived at 7:36 p.m.)

Staff Present:
Community Development Director Prince, Principal Planner Swiecki, Senior Planner Tune, Associate Planner Johnson
ADOPTION OF AGENDA

Chairperson Maturo arrived after roll call and apologized for being late.

Commissioner Munir moved to adopt the agenda as proposed.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Lentz and unanimously approved.
ORAL COMMUNICATIONS

There were no members of the public who wished to address the Planning Commission.
WRITTEN COMMUNICATIONS


Chairperson Maturo reported that the Planning Commission received written communications regarding the two “New Business” items on the agenda and some material regarding affordable housing.
OLD BUSINESS

1.
CONTINUED PUBLIC HEARING:  R-1, R-2, R-3, R-BA, NCRO-2, SCRO-1 and PD Districts; Zoning Text Amendment RZ-3-08; Affordable Housing Ordinance; Negative Declaration; City of Brisbane, applicant

Senior Planner Tune noted that this item was continued from the last meeting to allow staff to respond to certain issues and questions.


Senior Planner Tune said that with respect to the issue of whether the City can encourage developers to provide units of a certain type or size, the City’s consulting attorney had advised that the City could consider revising the application submittal requirements to require an explanation of how the type and size of units proposed addresses the community’s needs and add provisions regarding future costs of upkeep and maintenance.  He referred to the response received from Habitat for Humanity describing its programs for educating homeowners about long-term maintenance responsibilities.  Senior Planner Tune recommended that the Planning Commission approve the zoning text amendment and negative declaration as proposed.  He noted the ordinance can be further refined next year when the City updates its Housing Element to reflect regional affordable housing targets.

Commissioner Lentz observed that the letter from Habitat for Humanity describes a number of ways that organization informs and educates homeowners about future maintenance.  Senior Planner Tune suggested obtaining education materials from Habitat for Humanity and using them as a resource.

Commissioner Lentz noted that Assistant to the City Manager Fred Smith pointed out that residents will have more disposable income for maintenance as a result of their low housing costs.  He said he was still concerned about the ability of owners to pay for upkeep, given their small equity in the project.  Senior Planner Tune indicated that staff can monitor the Habitat for Humanity projects over future years to see how maintenance issues are handled.


Commissioner Hunter said the language of the ordinance should be flexible enough to allow the City to encourage different types and sizes of units in response to community housing needs.


Commissioner Parker expressed her preference for allowing residents to build some equity over time so they have funds for a down payment on another house in the future.


Chairperson Maturo opened the public hearing and welcomed comments from audience members.


There being no members of the public who wished to address the Planning Commission on this matter, Commissioner Hunter made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Lentz, that the public hearing be closed.  The motion was unanimously approved and the public hearing was closed.


Commissioner Hunter moved to approve the zoning text amendment and negative declaration as proposed.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Lentz and unanimously approved.

NEW BUSINESS

1.
PUBLIC HEARING:  515 Tunnel Avenue; Use Permit UP-12-08; Temporary Christmas tree storage for recycling; Brad Drda, SF Recycling & Disposal, Inc., applicant; Sanitary Fill Company, owner; APN 005-152-330

Senior Planner Tune said this applicant is seeking a use permit to temporarily store discarded Christmas trees for recycling.  He explained that trees would be picked up at curbsides in San Francisco, stored at the site, and reloaded onto other trucks for recycling.  He noted that the Planning Commission approved a similar use permit for this site in 1997.


Senior Planner Tune reviewed the findings necessary to approve a temporary use permit and said that staff determined that this use is consistent with the General Plan and City policies and would not be detrimental to its surroundings.  He drew attention to the recommended conditions of approval.


Senior Planner Tune advised that the applicant is requesting a modification of the City Engineer’s proposed condition requiring a lump sum payment to offset the costs of maintaining Beatty Avenue as a result of heavy truck usage.  Instead, the applicant requests that the condition be revised to allow payment of an annual amount, a change acceptable to the City Engineer.

Commissioner Munir asked how long the temporary use would last.  Senior Planner Tune stated that 45 days is the maximum term allowed, and the applicant plans to complete operations at the site by January 30, 2009.


Ken Stewart, manager, SF Recycling and Disposal, said his company had been using a site north of Recycle Road within San Francisco, but much of that site has been taken up by the addition of a second outbound scale to relieve traffic on Tunnel Avenue.  He added that he expected the proposed use to last 30 days.


Commissioner Munir observed that closure of the Colma landfill has been causing more traffic along Tunnel Avenue.  Mr. Stewart said the operations at the proposed site will not increase traffic.  He observed that most of the traffic goes to the recycling buy-back station, and the company has been taking steps to relieve that traffic.  Commissioner Munir encouraged SF Recycling and Disposal to find ways of further alleviating backed up traffic on Beatty Avenue.

Commissioner Munir asked where the stored Christmas trees are transferred.  Mr. Stewart replied that the grinder was located on the San Francisco side of the facility, and the processed chips would be taken to Woodland and Tracy for composting.


There being no members of the public who wished to address the Planning Commission on this matter, Commissioner Munir made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Hunter, to close the public hearing.  The motion was unanimously approved and the public hearing was closed.


Commissioner Munir expressed support for the proposal and noted that the recycling operation is good for the environment.  Other Commissioners agreed.

Commissioner Munir moved to approve the use permit with the revised condition.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Hunter and unanimously approved.


2.
PUBLIC HEARING:  3000-3500 Marina Boulevard, Sierra Point Office Project; Environmental Review ER-1-07, Design Permit DP-5-07, Parking Modification Use Permit UP-3-08, Variance V-1-08, and Tentative Parcel Map TPM-1-08; Proposal to construct 438,104 square feet of office space in two buildings (8 and 10 stories), 1,386 parking spaces, including a five-level parking structure, and improvements to the Bay Trail on approximately 8.87 vacant acres; Opus West Corporation, application; Sierra Point LLC, owner; APN 007-165-020


Principal Planner Swiecki said this applicant is proposing two office buildings at Sierra Point on the northwest side of Marina Boulevard just east of Highway 101.  He reviewed key features of the project and identified the permits and other actions the Planning Commission would need to approve in order to allow the project to move forward.  He noted that the environmental impact report approved by the City Council last summer provided a detailed analysis of cumulative impacts and mitigation measures that have been incorporated in this project.

Principal Planner Swiecki stated that one letter from Caltrans was received during the 30-day comment period, and staff has determined that none of the points raised by Caltrans would affect the conclusions of the environmental analysis or mitigation measures.

Principal Planner Swiecki commented that as part of the Slough project, the Commission looked at different ways of minimizing the visual impact of the parking structure.  He said the building proposed by the applicant will be long, low, and close to the freeway rather than obstructing views toward the Bay.  He suggested use of trellises, plants, and decorative features to reduce the mass and horizontality of the building.


Principal Planner Swiecki described plans for capping the soil to contain contaminants.  He said grading will entail removal and stockpiling of existing materials that will be replaced by clean soil and a clay cap.  He noted the staff recommends having an arborist present during grading along the northern boundary of the site to ensure that existing trees are protected.


Principal Planner Swiecki advised that the buildings will meet LEED Silver requirements, and the applicant has submitted plans showing how compliance would be achieved.


Principal Planner Swiecki recommended approval of the project subject to the recommended conditions.


Commissioner Munir observed that although this project has tremendous importance to Brisbane, there were few citizens in the audience, possibly due to holiday conflicts.  He proposed discussing the project at this meeting and then continuing the matter to the first meeting in January to allow time for adequate review and participation by citizens.  He stated that he was interested in knowing Caltrans’ response to the staff’s communications before making a decision.


Chairperson Maturo suggested using this meeting to ask questions of the staff and applicant, and Commissioners expressed support for this approach.


Commissioner Parker requested more information about how the contaminated material will be handled during grading and removal.  She noted that Walmart.com has proposed building a playground at Sierra Point, raising questions about the safety of allowing children to play on the former landfill site.


Principal Planner Swiecki drew attention to the map in the meeting packet showing the area to be graded.  He said the purpose of the permanent clay cap is to seal the landfill.   

Commissioners reviewed and discussed the artist’s renderings of the parking structure on Page 29 and 30 of the staff report.  Principal Planner Swiecki called attention to Figure 7 on Page 12, showing the office buildings.

Commissioner Munir recommended creating a model of the project to give people a better idea of how it will look.


Commissioner Lentz suggested taking the applicant’s presentation before asking further questions.


Chairperson Maturo invited the applicant’s representatives to address the Planning Commission.


Randy Ackerman, Opus West, introduced the members of the project design team.  He said he understood the Commission’s concerns about making sure members of the public had a chance to participate and was willing to return in January. 


Mr. Ackerman asked Mickey Ankelly, project architect, to provide an overview of the project.  Mr. Ankelly showed slides depicting views of the site and the project.  He pointed out the location of the parking structure, office buildings, access routes, landscaped areas, and trails. 


Commissioner Hunter asked what percentage of the entire site was being landscaped.  Mr. Ackerman replied that he did not have that figure handy but could find out.

Mr. Ankelly showed artist’s renderings of the office buildings from different points of view.  He noted the horizontal mass of the 10-story building façade is broken up with a grid window element and a recessed entry.

Commissioner Munir suggested making the areas between buildings more appealing by having public art and amenities to encourage a mix of uses.  Mr. Ackerman pointed out a plaza space with benches behind the building.  He noted that landscaping features can be used to enhance the entry.  He expressed his opinion that this office building site was not suitable for public mixed uses.  He remarked that the City Council had extensive discussion about creating a public plaza in the central part of Sierra Point, which would be a better location.


Commissioner Hunter asked if the entries are set back enough to protect people from inclement weather.  Mr. Ankelly responded that all building entrances are sufficiently recessed and protected.  He added that the applicant will consider awnings or canopies if they can be integrated into the buildings.


Mr. Ankelly displayed drawings showing other views of the 10-story office building.  

Commissioner Munir commented that the design of the garage does not seem to fit well with the other buildings.  Mr. Ackerman said the staff had the same concern and recommended using trellises to soften the sides of the parking structure and a darker color on top.

Commissioner Lentz recommended using similar materials to make the buildings look more alike and matching the horizontal line of the garage with the horizontal bands on the adjacent office building.  Mr. Ackerman noted that the garage will be cast-in-place concrete rather than metal and glass.  He said the applicant is willing to consider ways to make the buildings look more consistent and attractive.

Mr. Ankelly showed a slide of the landscaping along the Bay Trail.  He emphasized that the design of the buildings and the project landscaping reflects a desire to reduce energy and water usage.


Mr. Ackerman displayed slides of the buildings from the vantage point of the freeway.  Commissioner Hunter pointed out that the 10-story building blocks the view of the parking structure from the rest of Sierra Point.

Mr. Ackerman identified the lot lines of the three parcels.  He said the entire project will be subject to uniform conditions, covenants and restrictions (CC&Rs).


Commissioner Hunter asked if the first phase would involve construction of one office building and part of the garage.  Mr. Ackerman said the applicant plans to build the 8-story office building and the northern half of the parking structure as the first phase.


Commissioner Munir asked about the size of the parking spaces in the garage.  Richard Campbell, design architect, said more projects are using universal stalls rather than a mix of standard and compact sizes.  He noted the universal standard allows a reduction in the number of spaces. 


Mr. Campbell expressed his opinion that it would be better to focus on minimizing the visual impacts of the garage than redesigning it to make it look more like the other buildings.


Mr. Ackerman identified the portion of the site with contaminated soil and discussed the precautions that will be taken during grading, storage, and transportation of the material removed.  He emphasized the importance of proper training of the people who will be handling the soil.


In response to Commissioner Parker’s questions, Mr. Ackerman discussed the composition and purpose of the clay cap that will cover the surface of the land in the affected area.  Commissioner Parker commented that fine particles of clay can affect the lungs, and she expressed concern about health risks.  Jonas Vas, Opus project manager, clarified that precautions will be taken during grading to control dust and prevent particles from becoming airborne.  He described how excavated material would be stored and transported off-site.  He advised that the first part of the grading operation will take approximately six to eight weeks, and that work will entail exposing and removing garbage, and then closing and capping the land.  Mr. Vas said the stockpiles consist primarily of clean clay.

Commissioner Munir asked if the applicant considered a green roof for the parking structure.  Mr. Ankelly responded that the top of the building will be used for parking; he said the structure has no roof.  He added that there would be a drastic shortage of parking stalls if the parking on top is eliminated.


Commissioner Munir recommended using trellises, landscaping, and other treatments to soften the appearance of the rooftop.  Commissioner Hunter said a nearby parking structure had a lighted pergola structure, for example.  

Commissioner Hunter emphasized the need to control glare from lighting.  Mr. Ankelly stated that the lighting fixtures had not yet been selected.  Commissioner Hunter urged the applicant to make optimum use of ambient daylight and motion sensors to eliminate excess glare.


Commissioner Munir noted that solar panels might be a good option, at least for part of the roof.  He encouraged the applicant to find ways of breaking up the open surface and softening the visual impact of the parking structure.


Mr. Ackerman talked about another Opus project with canopies and planted areas.  He expressed support for the idea of incorporating green elements, but cautioned that water usage and ongoing maintenance need to be considered.  Commissioner Hunter observed that windy rooftops can be challenging environments for plants, making the choice of materials very important.


Mr. Ankelly noted that irrigated areas have to be carefully monitored and contained to avoid damage to cars.


Commissioner Parker observed that the parking structure appears to be two or three city blocks long.  She stressed the need to provide adequate security and safety measures for such a large structure.  Mr. Ackerman recognized this concern and assured the Planning Commission that these issues will be addressed in the plans, CC&Rs, and building management programs.


Commissioner Parker encouraged the applicant to incorporate solar panels and other alternative energy systems on all the buildings to the greatest extent possible.  Mr. Ackerman acknowledged that energy technology is changing rapidly, and the applicant intends to take advantage of these resources.  He expressed willingness to explore solar energy possibilities.


Reggie Hanna, Opus West project manager, stated that the parking structure will be equipped to add photovoltaic power in the future.

Commissioner Munir urged the applicant to provide a certain percentage of the project’s energy on-site, citing the precedent of the HCP biotech campus.  Community Development Director Prince noted that the City and the biotech developer negotiated a dollar amount devoted to alternative energy as part of the development agreement to help offset the higher demand for electricity compared to the original office use.  Commissioner Munir recalled that a similar requirement was imposed on a warehouse project in Crocker Park.  He expressed his opinion that the City should insist on some on-site alternative energy generation component for every major project.  He noted the technology is available, but developers are reluctant to spend money unless they have to.

Commissioner Hunter agreed that any increased demand on energy resources has an impact on the community that should be abated by augmenting the supply of energy whenever possible.  He expressed support for requiring new developments to meet some of their own energy demands.


Commissioner Hunter asked how much parking was being provided at grade compared to the spaces in the parking structure.  Mr. Ankelly said the project is proposing 15 percent.  Commissioner Hunter asked if adding another story to the parking garage would provide enough parking to replace on-grade parking.  Mr. Ankelly stated that an extra floor would provide enough parking, but it would have other drawbacks  that would need to be considered.  Commissioner Hunter said he would prefer to make the on-grade area more pedestrian-friendly by putting parking elsewhere.  He suggested providing some limited parking near the front of the building and then directing cars through the site to the garage.  He recommended using plants and trellising and other features to minimize the visual impact of the garage and focus more on people.

Commissioner Hunter remarked that he found the design of the office buildings uninspiring and typical.  He recognized that office buildings tend to have lots of glazing and constraints in terms of size and materials.

Commissioner Lentz asked the staff’s opinion about the applicant’s plans to subdivide the land into two parcels instead of three.  Principal Planner Swiecki said the City’s concern is making sure the site functions as a unified whole, irrespective of the number of parcels or ownership, and these concerns can be addressed through the CC&Rs.  

Commissioner Lentz asked if vehicles will be able to travel from one end of the parking structure to the other when it is completed, and Mr. Ackerman said vehicles will be able to traverse the entire length in the parking garage.  


Commissioner Lentz encouraged the applicant to allow the parking structure to be used as overflow parking for public events.  He suggested having some public amenities, such as a café, for people who use the Bay Trail.  Mr. Ackerman noted that the Hitachi Building’s cafeteria is open to the public.


Commissioner Lentz confirmed that all the sidewalks and pathways will connect with other paths through Sierra Point.  Referring to an aerial map, Mr. Ackerman pointed out the network of pedestrian paths throughout Sierra Point.


With respect to the state-owned land toward the northwest, Commissioner Lentz urged the applicant to work with the state to remove invasive species, improve shorebird habitat in that corner.  Mr. Ackerman said the applicant expects to focus on the zone where the clay cap meets the edges of the property.  Commissioner Lentz recommended working on the outer edge as well.  Commissioner Hunter noted the sensitive habitat in the corner should be enhanced and maintained as a natural area, and other Commissioners agreed.  

Commissioner Hunter added that taking on this task would provide a definite environmental benefit for the community, and he encouraged the applicant to take advantage of this positive opportunity.  

Mr. Ackerman stated he had no objection to the idea of enhancing that area, but expressed doubt that much could be done given the presence of clapper rails.   

Commissioner Lentz asked for more details about the fencing, and Opus representatives responded.


Commissioner Lentz asked if it would be possible to schedule pile-driving activities between September and January.  Mr. Ackerman said the applicant can schedule the work to avoid interfering with birds, and additional noise mitigation measures will be employed.


Commissioner Lentz observed that some of the mitigation measures will be the responsibility of future building tenants, and he asked how those would be implemented.  Mr. Ackerman said lease provisions can specify tenant responsibilities.  Principal Planner Swiecki noted that the transportation management plan will spell out those details.


Commissioner Lentz asked if there would be a water storage tank.  Principal Planner Swiecki advised that there will be a water tank to serve Sierra Point, but not at this site, and all developers will pay their fair share to fund it.


Commissioner Lentz asked about the possibility of pumping water from the Bay to use for firefighting.  Principal Planner Swiecki recalled that this issue was discussed for the biotech project and the Fire Marshall Chief indicated that the existing equipment would not be able to handle salt water.


Commissioner Lentz asked about systems for recycling water for landscaping uses.  Principal Planner Swiecki noted that water issues for this project will be addressed by managing demand and participating in regional water conservation programs.  Commissioner Lentz noted that waterless urinals might be another option.  Principal Planner Swiecki said that on-site conservation would reduce the amount of off-site substitution that would need to be achieved.  Mr. Ackerman advised that waterless urinals in other projects have caused problems with odors and maintenance.

Mr. Ankelly said the water systems in the buildings are designed to reduce water usage.


Commissioner Lentz urged the applicant to do whatever possible to reduce energy and water usage.  He said he looked forward to seeing what the applicant will do with the comments and suggestions made at this meeting.


Commissioner Hunter said he had no objections to the negative declaration and had already articulated concerns with regard to the design permit.  He commented that he would like to see some topographic diversity as a result of the grading, treatments to soften the visual impact from the Bay, more attention to landscaping, and greater energy reduction.  He expressed support for many of the features proposed by the applicant.


Chairperson Maturo recommended looking at various ground treatments to reduce the amount of impervious pavement.  She advocated strong safeguards to ensure that future owners of the three parcels will continue maintenance.  Mr. Ackerman clarified that all three parcels will be owned by the same entity.  Principal Planner Swiecki added that all future owners will be bound by the CCR’s.

Chairperson Maturo observed that the developer was earning LEED credits for features like the carpool parking, showers and changing areas, and bike racks that will later become the responsibility of building occupants.  Mr. Ankelly said all of those amenities will be incorporated in the building structures.


Commissioner Munir proposed continuing this matter to the next meeting.   


Mr. Ackerman said the applicant will review the concerns expressed by the Commission and come back with some refinements.  He noted that the City’s green building ordinance already requires a LEED Silver rating, and he questioned the imposition of additional energy requirements on a project-by-project basis.  Commissioner Lentz clarified that the Commission’s comments should be taken as recommendations rather than requirements.  Commissioner Hunter stated that the Commission wants to encourage the applicant to take an extra step when opportunities arise.


Mr. Ackerman confirmed the applicant’s willingness to consider alternative energy and conservation solutions.

Community Development Director Prince suggested continuing this matter to the meeting of January 22.


Commissioner Lentz moved to continue this matter to the meeting of January 22, 2009.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Munir and unanimously approved.

ITEMS INITIATED BY STAFF


None. 

ITEMS INITIATED BY THE COMMISSION


Commissioner Hunter noted that he missed the last meeting when Commissioner Hawawini was recognized and wanted to express his appreciation and thank Commissioner Hawawini for his service. 

Commissioner Hunter commented that the Commission enjoyed meeting in the new facility, and thanked staff for their assistance.

ADJOURNMENT


There being no further business, Commissioner Munir made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Lentz, to cancel the Regular Meeting of December 25, 2008 and adjourn to the Regular Meeting of January 8, 2009.  The motion was unanimously approved and the meeting was adjourned at 10:59 p.m.

________________________________
______________________________

William Prince, Director


Theresa Maturo, Chairperson

Community Development Department
Planning Commission

